SLAVERY AT SEA

The Continued Plight of Trafficked Migrants in Thailand's Fishing Industry



A report produced by EJF supported by Humanity United

Protecting People and Planet



Protecting People and Planet

The Environmental Justice Foundation is a UK-based environmental and human rights charity registered in England and Wales (1088128).

EJF

1 Amwell Street London, EC1R 1UL United Kingdom www.ejfoundation.org

Comments on the report, requests for further copies or specific queries about EJF should be directed to **info@ejfoundation.org**

This document should be cited as: EJF (2014) SLAVERY AT SEA:

The Continued Plight of Trafficked Migrants in Thailand's Fishing Industry

Environmental Justice Foundation: London ISBN 978-1-904523-34-5

EJF is grateful for the support of Humanity United.

Humanity United is a foundation committed to building peace and advancing human freedom. We lead, support, and collaborate with a broad network of efforts, ideas, and organizations that share our vision of a world free of conflict and injustice. Learn more at HumanityUnited.org



By thanking Humanity United we in no way imply their endorsement of the report or its findings.







OUR MISSION To Protect People and Planet

EJF believes environmental security is a human right.

EJF strives to:

- Protect the natural environment and the people and wildlife that depend upon it by linking environmental security, human rights and social need
- Create and implement solutions where they are needed most – training local people and communities who are directly affected to investigate, expose and combat environmental degradation and associated human rights abuses
- Provide training in the latest video technologies, research and advocacy skills to document both the problems and solutions, working through the media to create public and political platforms for constructive change
- Raise international awareness of the issues our partners are working locally to resolve

Our Oceans Campaign

EJF's Oceans Campaign aims to eradicate Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated (IUU) or 'pirate' fishing. We are working to create full transparency and traceability within seafood supply chains and markets. We actively promote improvements to policy-making, corporate governance and management of fisheries along with consumer activism and market-driven solutions.

Our ambition is to secure truly sustainable, well-managed fisheries and with this the conservation of marine biodiversity and ecosystems and the protection of human rights.

EJF believes that there must be greater equity in global fisheries to ensure developing countries and vulnerable communities are given fair access and support to sustainably manage their natural marine resources and the right to work in the seafood industry without suffering labour and human rights abuses.

We believe in working collaboratively with all stakeholders to achieve these goals.

For further information visit www.ejfoundation.org/oceans

CONTENTS

Executive Summary			
Introduction			
Poor Fisheries Management			
Over-fishing and Slavery in Thailand's Seafood Industry			
TIP Report Explained	14		
Thailand's Response to Trafficking	16		
An overly ambitious, poorly defined Action Plan	16		
Specific Failings on Commitments and Recommendations	18		
Failure to establish an effective and integrated system to coordinate labour	18		
Failure of inspections and victim identification	19		
Failure to prosecute and convict perpetrators Failure to improve victim support	21 23		
	23		
Update: The Kantang Case			
Ongoing Incidences of Abuse			
Imprisoned at Sea	28		
Reasons for Failures			
Lack of real political will	30		
Endemic corruption	30		
Industry reluctance to modernise	32		
International Trade Issues	32		
European Union United States	33 33		
Conclusion	34		
Recommendations			
References			

Abbreviations

APEC	Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation	J/TIP	Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons
CPUE	Catch Per Unit of Effort	MAT	Myanmar Association of Thailand
EEZ	Exclusive Economic Zone	NAP	National Action Plan to Prevent and Suppress
EJF	Environmental Justice Foundation		Human Trafficking
ILO	International Labour Organization	TIP	Trafficking in Persons
IOM	International Organization for Migration	UNIAP	United Nations Inter-Agency Project
IUU	Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated (fishing)		on Human Trafficking

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

SLAVERY REMAINS AN INTEGRAL PART OF THAILAND'S EXPORT-ORIENTED FISHERIES SECTOR



A migrant fisher looks up from inside an empty hold used to store fish after unloading at the port of Ranong © EJF

- Thailand is the third largest seafood exporter in the world, with seafood exports valued at \$7.3 billion in 2011.^{1/2} The European Union imported more than \$1.15 billion (€835.5 million) worth of seafood from Thailand in 2012, while the value of imports by the United States exceeded \$1.6 billion in 2013.^{3/4}
- The Thai fishing industry remains heavily reliant on trafficked and forced labour. It is clear that rising overheads, exacerbated by the need to spend more time at sea for smaller catches due to over-fishing and chronic mismanagement of the fishery will continue to encourage these abuses.
- As boat operators have looked to cut costs, working conditions and wages have suffered, causing many workers to turn away from the industry and forcing some employers to rely on criminal trafficking networks to meet the labour shortfall.⁵
- NGOs, international organisations, governments and industry have identified the Thai seafood sector as an area of high concern for forced and trafficked labour.^{6/7/8/9/10/11}
- Thailand has spent four consecutive years on the Tier 2 Watchlist of the US Department of State's Trafficking in Persons report and now faces a mandatory downgrade to Tier 3 in 2014 if the major issues are not adequately addressed.¹²
- To address a series of criticisms made by observers, Thailand's Ministry of Social Development and Human Security (MSDHS) released the 2013 National Action Plan to Prevent and Suppress Human Trafficking (NAP).¹³ The document itself is broad in scope and undermined by vague objectives. EJF investigations have revealed evidence that the Thai Government is falling far short of critical commitments made in the action plan.
- Investigations in 2014 document the continued prevalence of trafficking in the Thai fishing industry, with operators now taking greater precaution to avoid detection, including transhipping trafficked workers at sea.

- Corruption remains a major obstacle to efforts to combat human trafficking in Thailand. EJF investigations uncovered evidence of continued police collusion in the trafficking and exploitation of migrant workers aboard Thai fishing boats. Further, EJF's investigations reveal that local officials often provide protection and even assistance to unscrupulous brokers and business owners engaged in the trafficking and abuse of migrant workers.
- The case of the 14 men rescued from a port in Kantang

 first reported in EJF's 2013 Sold to the Sea report –
 reveals serious structural failings in how Thai authorities deal with human trafficking victims and cases more generally. After nearly a year in a Government shelter and little progress on their case, the victims told EJF in 2014 that they are frustrated and now more focused on returning home than pursuing their case.
- Without determined action at the highest levels of Government to identify and successfully prosecute criminals, corrupt officials and unscrupulous business operators, alongside the introduction and enforcement of comprehensive measures to regulate Thailand's fishing fleets and recruitment practices, violence, exploitation and slavery will remain an ongoing feature of Thailand's seafood industry.

In the last two years, nothing has changed on the issue of human trafficking in fisheries... It just stays the same. Nothing new, no improvements – because the problems are still there.

"

Kyaw Lin Oo, interpreter for victims of human trafficking



This report draws on evidence gathered during investigations carried out between 2012 and 2014 to assess Thailand's performance in fulfilling its commitments to combat human trafficking.

10

EJF's latest investigation in January and February 2014 included interviews with rescued trafficking victims, boat owners, officials and other stakeholders in Thailand's fishing industry.

INTRODUCTION

Thailand's fishing industry, and the seafood sector more widely, remain heavily reliant on trafficked and forced labour as an integral part of their business model. Unscrupulous business owners, criminal trafficking networks and corrupt officials continue to profit from the exploitation of vulnerable migrant workers, while Government activities to tackle the issue have been wholly inadequate.

Since 2012, the Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF) has reported on the shocking and systemic abuse of migrant workers in the Thai seafood sector, which has been identified by international NGOs, governments and industry as an area of high concern for forced and trafficked labour.^{14/15/16/17/18/19} In 2013, EJF released two reports on human trafficking and labour abuse in Thailand's fisheries sector. The first, Sold to the Sea, exposed severe human rights abuses, human trafficking and murder in Thailand's fishing industry. The Hidden Cost documented human trafficking and associated human rights and labour abuses, including confiscation of identification documents, withholding of pay, forced detention and bonded labour in the Thai shrimp industry.

Both reports provide recent examples of problems that have long plagued the industry in Thailand. Since the late 1980s, Thailand's increasing prosperity and low unemployment rate have led many Thai citizens to turn away from low-paid work in the country's more labour-intensive sectors, including construction, fishing and seafood processing.^{20/21} At the same time, Thailand's comparatively underdeveloped neighbours have provided a cheap and plentiful supply of migrant labour, which has acted to discourage businesses from investing in labour-saving production processes.²² Consequently, entire sections of the Thai economy have become strongly reliant on migrant labour. Workers from Myanmar, Laos and Cambodia now constitute up to 10 per cent of Thailand's workforce, and as much as 90 per cent in the seafood industry.^{23/24}

Thailand's developed economy and job opportunities – combined with restrictive employment law and an overly bureaucratic, confusing and expensive immigration process – have caused smuggling networks to flourish. Wellestablished irregular migration routes across porous borders act in combination with corruption and inadequate victim identification to exacerbate the risks of human trafficking, exploitation and abuse facing migrants to Thailand.²⁵

Poor and chaotic fisheries management has resulted in the majority of Thailand's fisheries becoming over-exploited.²⁶ Consequently, fishing vessels now spend longer periods at sea for lower catch returns.²⁷ Rises in fuel prices have further increased operating costs, encouraging vessel operators to maintain profits by cutting overheads. The result is that boat operators perpetuate poor working conditions and keep wages low. This has led to a significant labour shortage, with a shortfall estimated to be as high as 50,000 people.²⁸ This labour shortage in turn fuels abusive practices in the fishing industry, with employers and brokers resorting to deception, corruption, coercion and violence in order to meet the demand for workers.^{29/30}

"

It can therefore be said that this labour shortage – estimated to be as high as 50,000 workers – is both a cause and an effect of the abusive labour practices that are seen in the fishing sector.

- **))** -

Growing international pressure – including Thailand spending its fourth consecutive year on the US Department of State's Tier 2 Watchlist for Trafficking in Persons – has forced the Government to produce detailed plans for tackling the problem. However, despite big promises and high profile announcements, little has actually changed.^{31/32/33} Forced, bonded and slave labour remain commonplace across the country; particularly in the seafood industry and aboard Thailand's fishing boats.³⁴ Thailand now faces a mandatory downgrade to Tier 3 in 2014 if the major issues are not adequately addressed.³⁵

Despite the threat of a downgrade, a move that many fear would have severe consequences for the country's largely export driven economy, Thailand has consistently failed to act on the recommendations made in the US Department of State's 2013 Trafficking in Persons (TIP) report, as well as falling short of its own commitments to tackle human trafficking made in documents such as the 2013 National Action Plan to Prevent and Suppress Human Trafficking (NAP).^{36/37}

During investigations in January and February 2014, EJF documented the continued prevalence of trafficking in Thailand's seafood industry and identified specific failings in the Government's actions to tackle the issue. Through interviews with recent trafficking victims, business operators and local representatives of Government agencies, EJF's investigations reveal the continued and systematic exploitation of migrant labour, facilitated by endemic corruption and perpetuated by an official response seemingly more concerned with sound bites than solutions.

By returning to the case of 14 trafficked Burmese men rescued from a port in Trang province in March 2013 – first revealed in the Sold to the Sea report (May 2013) – EJF is able to present firsthand accounts of the experience of trafficking victims from within the Thai system. Nearly one year since their rescue, the victims interviewed by EJF told of their frustration at the slow legal process, confusion over the exclusion of the wealthy boat owner from the case, their lack of legal support or interpretation services and their now overwhelming desire to return home, even if it means the perpetrators escape justice. These testimonies provide compelling evidence that many of the 'systemic disincentives' – highlighted by the US Department of State as discouraging trafficking victims from pursuing legal action – remain prevalent obstacles to successful trafficking prosecutions.

Testimony from other recently rescued or escaped victims of trafficking demonstrate that, despite strong commitments from officials and ambitious plans to tackle trafficking in Thailand, migrants continue to be trafficked, enslaved and abused in the country's highly profitable seafood industry.

EJF investigations have found that the day after the 14 men were rescued in Kantang, another large group of migrants were beginning their journey through the forest that, for many, would lead to enslavement aboard Thai fishing boats.³⁸ As documented in Sold to the Sea, on 10 March 2013 14 trafficked Burmese migrants were rescued from a port in Kantang, following months of exploitation, abuse and violence while working aboard a Thai fishing boat.³⁹ However, a trafficking victim who escaped from a fishing boat in Chonburi province on 13 December 2013 after 10 months at sea, told EJF how he and 36 other migrants were just beginning their journey towards slavery on 11 March, only a day after the rescue in Trang province.⁴⁰ The final leg of this journey, which ended at a port in Chonburi province, was completed in marked Thai police cars used by the trafficking gang.

Efforts to highlight and address the serious labour and human rights abuses and the endemic corruption occurring throughout Thailand have been severely hampered by ambiguity and inappropriately applied legislation. Thailand's controversial Computer Crimes Act 2007 has been used to silence activists and journalists working to expose trafficking, labour abuse and corruption, including a recent libel lawsuit brought by the Thai Navy against the Phuketwan newspaper over a report alleging Navy involvement in the trafficking of Rohingya refugees.^{41/42}



Poor fisheries management and non-selective gears have caused Thailand's fisheries to become over-exploited © EJF

As a result of the global export reach of Thailand's seafood industry (Thailand is the world's third largest seafood exporter), human trafficking and related exploitation is a global issue; affecting the most vulnerable people in Thailand and involving seafood products reaching the world's wealthiest markets in North America and the European Union.

This report draws on evidence gathered by EJF during investigations carried out between 2012 and 2014 – including interviews with a variety of stakeholders in Thailand's fishing industry – to assess Thailand's performance against the commitments outlined in its 2013 NAP as well as actions to suppress human trafficking carried out in response to recommendations outlined in the US Department of State's 2013 TIP report. EJF's report finds that activities to suppress and prevent human trafficking in 2013 have remained misguided, occasionally incompetent and at times corrupted by the interests of powerful and influential individuals at the local and regional level. The report makes the case for Thailand's downgrade to Tier 3 of the US Department of State's Trafficking in Persons Report for 2014.



We don't expect much now since neither the Myanmar nor Thai authorities have come to see us for a very long time. We go to court and come back to the shelter. It has been almost one year now, so we don't expect much anymore. Therefore, we want to go home as soon as possible.

Khin Zaw Win, a recent trafficking victim

POOR FISHERIES MANAGEMENT Weak Monitoring, Control and Surveillance

OVER-FISHING

IUU FISHING

DECLINING CATCHES

Fishing vessels fish further away and spend longer periods at sea

Increased pressure to reduce costs Ineffective and fewer inspections

Labour shortage

HUMAN TRAFFICKING AND FORCED LABOUR

In January 2014, EJF boarded a trawler catching trash fish operating out of Kantang, Trang. The vessel, Boonlarp 7, is owned by the same company EJF had investigated in 2013 and documented in the report, Sold to the Sea. As EJF boarded, Boonlarp 7 was pulling up its nets to unload its catch. Six hours trawling had netted approximately 200 to 280 kg of trash fish. The captain of the vessel said they usually trawl two to four times a day for four or five hours at a time. Boonlarp 7 stays out anywhere between 20 days and 5 months and this fleet is known to fish in Thai, Indonesian and Malaysian waters. But even trash fish catches are declining. In 2011, fishing vessels catching trash fish in this area had to spend 40% more time to get the same amount of catch as in 2010.

A day's worth of the catch volume witnessed by EJF won't cover the operating costs of the vessel – diesel alone for a trawler of this size is 30,000 baht (\$920) a day. With a target net profit of around 20,000 baht (\$613) a day, any captain who is unable to keep costs down is replaced by boat owners within a few weeks.

In the 45 years between 1961 and 2006, the Gulf of Thailand fishery saw a 97% reduction in the catch per unit of effort (CPUE). According to Thailand's Department of Fisheries, the average CPUE for the Gulf of Thailand in 2011 had reduced to 25.01 kg per hour, while Thailand's other main fishery in the Andaman Sea was 41.2 kg per hour.

OVER-FISHING AND SLAVERY IN THAILAND'S SEAFOOD INDUSTRY

Criminal Defamation and the Computer Crimes Act 2007

Thailand's controversial Computer Crimes Act was introduced in 2007 under the post-coup Government led by General Surayud Chulanont. It was designed to provide authorities with a means of regulating internet content, particularly in relation to violations of the country's lèse majesté laws, which make it a crime to criticise or insult the king. While lèse majesté has generated significant international concern itself, the vague wording and sweeping powers afforded by the Computer Crimes Act have more recently been used to silence activists and journalists through defamation suits.

Section 16 makes it a crime to make publicly accessible information on a third party in a manner that is likely to "damage their reputation, cause insult, incite hatred or become a cause for shame".⁴³ While Thailand's Penal Code already contained relatively strict defamation provisions, Section 16 both widens their application and provides for longer prison sentences.⁴⁴

In the last two years, two high-profile defamation cases have been brought against foreign and domestic individuals working to raise awareness of corruption and human trafficking in Thailand. In April 2013 labour rights activist Andy Hall was sued by Natural Fruit Co. Ltd. for his contribution to a Finnish report on abuses in the Thai fruit canning industry. If convicted, Mr Hall could face up to two years in prison, and fines of \$10 million.⁴⁵ In December 2013, the foreign editor and a Thai journalist at a small English-language newspaper, Phuketwan, were sued by the Thai Navy following the publication of an investigation into the navy's involvement in the trafficking of Rohingya refugees.⁴⁶ Both of these cases remain ongoing.

The laws are vague and overly broad, and the harsh criminal sanctions are neither necessary nor proportionate to protect the monarchy or national security.

Frank La Rue, United Nations Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression ⁴⁷

"

Thailand's largely industrialised fishing sector is one of the most profitable in the world and Thailand is currently the third largest exporter of fish and fisheries products by value, with seafood exports valued at \$7.3 billion in 2011.^{48/49} However, rapid expansion of 'fishing effort'* has led Thailand's national fisheries to become dangerously over-exploited, putting further pressure on boat operators to cut costs in the face of declining catch sizes.⁵⁰

The Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Fisheries Working Group describes Thailand's fisheries management as characterised by "a lack of political will... to implement, rather than merely articulate, the actions required to address IUU [Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated] fishing".⁵¹Insufficient capacity to enforce management measures resulted in a 97 per cent reduction in the catch per unit of effort (CPUE) in the Gulf of Thailand in the 45 years between 1961 and 2006.⁵² According to Thailand's Department of Fisheries, in 2011, CPUE in the Gulf of Thailand was 25 kg per hour, while Thailand's other main fishery in the Andaman Sea dropped to 41 kg per hour.⁵³

Boat owners and operators interviewed by EJF reported significantly reduced catches and the need to spend longer periods at sea. According to Mr Thongkam, who owns more than 20 vessels operating out of Trang province: "The boats used to go out for five or seven days before returning to shore. Nowadays, we are talking about at least 15 days before the boats return to shore. When they do get back, there's not even much fish!"⁵⁴

As fuel and other core operating costs have increased, further compounded by the need to spend progressively more time at sea as a result of over-fishing, operators have looked to make savings in other areas. Labour costs and working conditions have been identified as areas where cuts can be made, which the International Labour Organization (ILO) says has fundamentally changed the structure of employment and driven both Thai and migrant workers away from the industry.⁵⁵

* 'Fishing effort' is a measure of the amount of fishing calculated by combining capacity and fishing activity



The unwillingness of migrants to take jobs on fishing boats has created a severe labour shortage estimated to be as high as 50,000 workers.⁵⁶ To fill this shortfall brokers and exploitative employers often resort to deception, coercion and violence in an industry characterised by abuse.^{57/58}

According to the US Department of State's 2013 TIP report, "a significant portion of labor trafficking victims within Thailand are exploited in commercial fishing."⁵⁹ Testimonies gathered by EJF recount murders of fellow crew members at sea and on shore, supporting the shocking figure from a 2009 survey by the United Nations Inter-Agency Project on Human Trafficking (UNIAP) that found 59 per cent of interviewed migrants trafficked aboard Thai fishing boats reported witnessing the murder of a fellow worker.⁶⁰

Despite a number of high profile media stories and reports into conditions aboard Thai fishing boats, it is clear that violence and abuse remain widespread across the industry, particularly amongst migrant fishers from Myanmar.^{61/62/63} A 2013 ILO study found that more than 16 per cent of Burmese fishers had been severely beaten while on the job.⁶⁴ In an interview with EJF, one trafficking victim who escaped from a boat on 13 December 2013 spoke of routine and severe beatings carried out against himself and fellow crew by the boat's Thai captain.

The widespread use of violence and the heavy reliance on trafficked workers to fill labour shortages and reduce costs is partly a consequence of the Government's reluctance to ensure sustainable management of fisheries as well as the industry's unwillingness to modernise and invest in labour-saving technology.^{65/66} In this way, the abuse of vulnerable migrant workers underpins the economic model of Thailand's seafood industry. The Thai fishing industry's competitiveness, and thus its position as the world's third largest seafood exporter, is supported by a brutal system of slavery at sea.



A migrant fisher sorts trash fish aboard the Boonlarp 7. Poor fisheries management means even trash fish catches have declined significantly © EJF



I made a mistake by opening the box where the fish are stored and he hit me from behind. It was so hard that I was knocked unconscious and he smashed my face against the ice.

"

A trafficking victim who escaped from a boat in December 2013

The US Department of State Trafficking in Persons (TIP) Report Tiers Explained:

The Department of State's Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons (J/TIP) coordinates the United States' fight against human trafficking through bilateral and multilateral diplomacy, targeted foreign assistance, and public engagement on trafficking in persons.

The Department's annual Trafficking in Persons (TIP) report is considered one of the most comprehensive measurements of activities to tackle human trafficking around the world and represents the US Government's primary diplomatic tool for engaging with other countries in the global fight against human trafficking.

The TIP report places countries onto one of three tiers based on their governments' efforts to comply with the "minimum standards for the elimination of trafficking" found in Section 108 of the Trafficking Victims' Protection Act.

2013 was the first year that a law limiting the number of years a country could be on the Tier 2 Watch List came into effect. For Thailand in 2014, who have now spent their fourth consecutive year on the Watch List, this law requires that the country is either upgraded to Tier 2 or downgraded to Tier 3.

When we stop this crime from happening in the first place, we are preventing the abuse of those who are victimized as well as the ripple effect that caused damage throughout communities into our broader environment and which corrupt our global supply chains. We all have an interest in stopping this crime.

Secretary of State John Kerry at the launch of the 2013 TIP report (19 June, 2013)







THAILAND TIER RANKING BY YEAR

TIER 1:

Countries whose governments fully comply with the United States' Trafficking Victims Protection Act's (TVPA) minimum standards.



Countries whose governments do not fully comply with the TVPA's minimum standards, but are making significant efforts to bring themselves into compliance with those standards.



Countries whose governments do not fully comply with the TVPA's minimum standards, but are making significant efforts to bring themselves into compliance with those standards AND:

The absolute number of victims of severe forms of trafficking is very significant or is significantly increasing; there is a failure to provide evidence of increasing efforts to combat severe forms of trafficking in persons from the previous year; or the determination that a country is making significant efforts to bring itself into compliance with minimum standards was based on commitments by the country to take additional future steps over the next year.

Tier 3:

Countries whose governments do not fully comply with the minimum standards and are not making significant efforts to do so.

Penalties for Tier 3 Countries:

Governments of countries on Tier 3 may be subject to certain sanctions, whereby the US government may withhold or withdraw nonhumanitarian, non-trade-related foreign assistance.

A Tier 3 ranking also increases the chances that products from countries occupying that position will be included in the President's Executive Order 13627 regarding restrictions on Federal procurement of goods and services that may involve trafficked labour. Thai shrimp is currently restricted under the Order, though a downgrade to Tier 3 may see restrictions placed on other products.

THAILAND'S RESPONSE TO TRAFFICKING

"Senior officials regularly made public statements expressing their commitment to combating trafficking, though these efforts did not always yield concrete results."

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

In 2013, the Thai Government committed to suppress the trafficking of migrants onto fishing vessels through a series of inspections, the establishment of a framework to regulate labour in the fishing industry and the investigation, arrest and punishment of those involved in human trafficking.^{67/68/69/70} In response to accusations that Thailand's treatment of victims of human trafficking systematically marginalises them, the Government also committed to adopting a 'victim-centered' approach in its processing of human trafficking cases.⁷¹

In its 2013 TIP report, the US Department of State granted Thailand a waiver to avoid a downgrade to Tier 3 following the submission of a written plan which it said, if implemented, "would constitute making significant efforts to meet the minimum standards for the elimination of trafficking".⁷² Such a waiver will not be possible in 2014 as a result of Thailand spending its fourth consecutive year on the Tier 2 Watchlist, meaning the Department of State must place Thailand in either Tier 2 or Tier 3 in 2014. Based on evidence gathered by EJF in the last two years, as well as that of others monitoring the industry, EJF believes a downgrade to Tier 3 is the only suitable course of action.

An overly ambitious, poorly defined Action Plan

In fiscal year 2012-13, the Thai Government agency spearheading anti-human trafficking efforts, the Ministry of Social Development and Human Security (MSDHS), unveiled the 2013 National Action Plan to Prevent and Suppress Human Trafficking (NAP).⁷³ The document announces a broad coalition of stakeholders and an ambitious series of activities designed to tackle the problem of human trafficking in Thailand and improve the situation facing escaped and rescued victims, with specific reference to abuses within the fishing industry.

The NAP aims to address a series of criticisms made by observers, including the US Department of State. Its broad scope and ambitious overarching goals are undermined by vague objectives, an overabundance of meetings and trainings and poorly defined indicators of success for individual action points. EJF's investigations have revealed evidence of the Government falling far short of critical commitments outlined in the NAP and examples of how it has continued to fail to address many of the systemic issues identified by the US Department of State as undermining efforts to combat human trafficking within Thailand.⁷⁴

"

The Government says a lot [about its efforts to combat human trafficking] but they never really go into any specific details. They are very vague. Whenever there is a particular problem, they start to talk about it. But when the problem goes away, that's the end of the process for them. When it arises again, they'll restart their efforts.

Nattawut Sangnak, fishing boat owner

The Government attempts to produce a lot of policies in order to meet the expectations and evade the criticisms of other countries.

"

Somsak Tongwijit, Director of a Thailand-based organisation working to improve the welfare of migrants

33% of the declared **budget in the 2013 NAP** was for meetings, trainings and seminars



SPECIFIC FAILINGS ON COMMITMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Failure to establish an effective and integrated system to coordinate labour

"Observers remained concerned that the process to legalize migrant workers with its associated fees, as well as costs imposed by poorly regulated and unlicensed labor brokers, increased the vulnerability of migrant workers to trafficking and debt bondage. The government did not address the complex bureaucracy of the national verification system or the language barriers faced by migrants seeking verification, hindrances that led the majority of migrant workers to rely on unregulated brokers to access the program, leaving them vulnerable to exploitation and extortion by brokers."

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

The Thai Government has established the registration of undocumented migrant labour as one of its core strategies to combat human trafficking and abuse in the Thai fishing industry.^{75/76} In November 2013, the Permanent Secretary for Labour, Jirasak Sukhonthachart, admitted that previous Government registration efforts had failed to successfully regularise migrant labour working in the fisheries sector.⁷⁷ Despite this, the Government announced two new rounds of registration for 2013 and 2014, which specifically target migrant fishers.⁷⁸

The registration process relies on Thai boat owners submitting the details of undocumented labourers working aboard their vessels and then taking each individual through a complex and relatively expensive registration procedure involving three separate Government agencies and the local Fisheries Labour Coordination Center. Despite committing to establish eight of these centres in its 2013 NAP, EJF has discovered that the Government has failed to establish fully-functioning centres in several provinces where human trafficking onto fishing boats is prevalent, including Ranong and Chumphon. In November 2013, the Government announced that it had withdrawn private sector oversight of these centres – citing growing anxiety on the part of foreign observers that the arrangement represented a conflict of interest.⁷⁹



Myanmar passports at a broker's office in Songkhla. A complex and expensive immigration system means informal recruitment remains the norm © EJF

The Government aren't particularly interested in [human trafficking]. They simply want us to arrange work permits and passports so that they can collect the fees. They are not fully concerned with ensuring the welfare of workers.



Usasiri Chosuwan, pier owner

Boat owners and pier operators interviewed by EJF confirmed that the recruitment of migrant fishers continues to be conducted through informal channels – predominantly through the use of Thai and Burmese crewmasters in contact with a network of labour brokers. The continued use of unregulated brokers exacerbates the risk of vulnerable migrant workers being placed into debt bondage – a common dimension of forced labour aboard fishing vessels.⁸⁰ Thai business owners have reservations over the benefits of the registration process.^{81/82} In particular, they fear that the tendency of migrant fishers to move areas or change employers will result in them losing any money spent regularising each worker. Even when regularised, the current system of coupling migrant workers to specific employers often forces migrant fishers to choose between staying with an abusive employer, bribing their employer for release or losing their legal status.

The Thai Government is encouraging migrant workers to obtain registration so that they can be covered under our healthcare scheme. Registration will help protect them from forced labour and trafficking.

Yingluck Shinawatra, Prime Minister of Thailand 83

Whilst the establishment of an effective and integrated system to coordinate labour within the fishing industry is an essential part of the fight against human trafficking and abuse, it is clear that the current system cannot manage or monitor the movement of fishers nor ensure that migrant workers facing abuse are easily able to change employers.⁸⁴ In addition, the Government's ability to directly suppress the trafficking of labour aboard fishing boats by regularising migrant fishers is significantly undermined by the voluntary nature of the registration process in combination with a poor regulatory and enforcement framework governing the use of migrant labour. The lack of a coherent migration policy at the national level is also a significant contributor to this problem.^{85/86}

Failure of inspections and victim identification

"Rather than confronting employers who subjected workers to forced labor and debt bondage with criminal prosecution, the government responded with worksite inspections, despite expert consensus that inspections are not effective in identifying forced labor."

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

Officials who inspect migrant labour aboard vessels at sea are not going to bring [exploited migrants] back to shore to resolve the situation. They would rather extort them for money than bring them back to the shore.

Usasiri Chosuwan, pier owner

In January 2014, the Government unveiled the pilot of its new vessel inspection scheme aimed at eradicating child labour and human trafficking in the fishing industry, as originally outlined in the 2013 NAP.⁸⁷ The inspection regime is aimed at establishing random, biweekly inspections of fishing boats in port and monthly inspections at sea in Thailand's 22 coastal provinces – with a specific focus on Samut Sakhon, Rayong, Trat, Chumphon, Songkhla, Ranong and Satun. Initial inspections of four boats operating out of Samut Sakhon identified one instance of suspected child labour.⁸⁸

The Government's at sea inspection scheme is fundamentally flawed. The competence of Thai officials in identifying cases of human trafficking is of particular concern. In 2012, 608 inspections of vessels by the Thai Navy and Marine department failed to identify any instances of trafficked labour.⁸⁹ Similarly, a summary of inspections across Samut Sakhon and Songkhla in January 2014 refers to undocumented fishers but makes no mention of forced, bonded or trafficked labour.⁹⁰ A recent BBC investigation demonstrated that officials neglected to bring a interpreter as part of the at sea inspection process and were subsequently unable to determine that some workers were under debt bondage and had been deceived into working on the boat – both of which are key indicators of human trafficking.⁹¹

"

[This inspection is] part of an ongoing effort to make inspections of vessels in this province a regular event in order to suppress the use of child labour and human trafficking. We are ready to accept that there will be instances of illegal labour but that these will be in the minority.



Atid Banyasophad, Government spokesperson for Samut Sakhon province ⁹²

Some business owners raised fears that inspections at sea present new and easier opportunities for corrupt officials to extort money from undocumented migrants. Further, the disturbing trend of transhipping trafficked crew members between vessels operating outside of the Thai Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) for extended periods of time, detailed later in this report, highlights the need to focus anti-trafficking efforts on particular types of vessel and calls into question the efficacy of Government inspections in inshore waters.

During 2012, inspections of 54,090 workplaces identified thousands of violations indicative of human trafficking, though Thai officials recognised only two cases of forced labour.93 The shortcomings of inspections at sea are mirrored in the process of workplace inspections on land. The 2013 NAP commits to inspecting 30,000 private sector facilities - with a specific focus on businesses within the fisheries sector - and screening 1.23 million migrant workers in order to combat exploitation.94 Inspections of 10 fishing piers in Samut Sakhon in January 2014, revealed 77 undocumented migrants but no cases of human trafficking.⁹⁵ The regularisation of undocumented migrant labour appears to be the principal objective of inspections. In comments on the new inspection system, a Government spokesperson described in detail the number of undocumented labourers in Samut Sakhon, yet makes only a passing reference to the inspections as a counter-trafficking measure.96

A senior officer in the Immigration Bureau revealed to EJF that workplace inspections are wrought with systemic failures. Inspectors rarely use trained interpreters, who have to be arranged in advance via the Department of Social Development and Welfare. Instead, officials use the pier's gangmaster who is usually able to communicate with migrant workers. It is these individuals however, who are often key components of the network of brokers, business owners and corrupt local officials engaged in the trafficking of vulnerable migrants. The senior Immigration official stated that random raids on business premises without a warrant required specialist training and also suggested that he was unable to effectively inspect some facilities for labour violations due to the power and influence of the owners. He admitted that there were only three officials in the entire province capable of conducting workplace inspections and that, in the last year, he was not aware of the Government having committed any additional resources towards his office in order to intensify anti-human trafficking activities.97

"

We saw no signs of harm on their bodies or in their facial expressions. By looking into their faces and their eyes they didn't look like they had been forced to work.

Pol. Maj. Gen. Chatchawal Suksomjit as quoted by BBC 98

[Workplace inspections] most likely won't have any impact because gangmasters aren't going to tell you if they are using forced labour! It's not effective. Bringing along their own interpreter would be better.

Usasiri Chosuwan, pier owner

Victim identification should be at the core of any anti-trafficking effort.⁹⁹ Despite a commitment to provide training to two grades of inspection officials in high-risk areas for human trafficking across the country, it appears that a persistent lack of adequate training continues to fundamentally constrain the Government's ability to systematically identify instances of abuse.¹⁰⁰ Whilst high-ranking officials spearheading counter-trafficking efforts continue to fall prey to misconceptions regarding evidence of restraint or imprisonment as being key indicators of human trafficking, the Government continues to have a piecemeal approach to victim identification.^{101/102} In 2013, EJF staff witnessed senior local police officers order a boat owner to retrieve an individual from one of his vessels after an NGO had named him as a victim of human trafficking. The authorities made no effort to either bring the boat in for inspection or determine whether other crew members aboard the same vessel were victims of forced labour or human trafficking. This approach is indicative of the reluctance by authorities to disturb the business activities of pier and boat owners, therefore hampering efforts to identify victims of human trafficking.

Failure to prosecute and convict perpetrators

"Ensure suspected perpetrators of trafficking – including those involved in practices internationally recognized as indicators of forced labour such as the confiscation of travel documents or imposition of significant debts by employers or labor brokers – are criminally investigated and convicted offenders receive stringent penalties."

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

Despite an almost four-fold increase in the number of trafficking-related cases investigated between 2011 and 2012, prosecutions dropped by 40 per cent during the same period.¹⁰³ In 2012, just 10 people were convicted on charges related to trafficking. The Government's persistent failure to effectively punish those involved in human trafficking in the fishing industry is linked to its reluctance to pursue powerful individuals and corrupt officials and an inability to ensure a fair and efficient legal process.

The US Department of State describes Thailand's judiciary as "subject to corruption".¹⁰⁴ The Thai Government's own anti-corruption strategy acknowledges the judicial system as weak and subject to constant manipulation by influential individuals.¹⁰⁵ Judicial corruption is pervasive: whilst one nationwide survey found that 30 per cent of Thai households involved in court cases had been asked by judges or public prosecutors for bribes, Transparency International's 2013 Global Corruption Barometer states that almost one-fifth of such households had actually paid one.^{106/107}



Police question a businessman in relation to a human trafficking case. Thai business owners regularly escape investigation, prosecution and conviction © EJF

EJF's investigations have uncovered serious flaws in the processing of human trafficking cases within Thai courts. During interviews with EJF, a interpreter who has been working on cases involving human trafficking onto fishing boats for over a decade revealed that business owners, the police, shelter staff, court officials and even judges routinely pressure victims of human trafficking to drop their case and return home. Usually, victims will be approached at the behest of the business owner involved in the case and offered money to go back to their country. Through interviews with the victims and others close to the case, EJF has uncovered that representatives of the Thai boat and pier owner in the Kantang case were given privileged and prearranged access to the victims by the police in order to pressure them into not implicating him. This included the offer of money upon their return to Myanmar in exchange for their silence.

Court-appointed interpreters are often incapable of accurately rendering victim testimonies. Sometimes, court interpreters deliberately misinterpret victim testimonies in order to alter the court's sentence and make it less severe.¹⁰⁸ The victims in the Kantang case documented in Sold to the Sea claimed to EJF that they recognised their court-appointed interpreter as an employee of the boat owner. Victims have also been pressured into omitting key details of their ordeal before giving testimony to the court.¹⁰⁹ They will be told that the court officials are already fully aware of all the details from the testimonies of police officers and that they need not describe the working conditions, hours or instances of physical abuse.¹¹⁰

____ ((_____

In the many cases that I've seen, sometimes it's the Labour Court, sometimes lawyers for the business owners, sometimes police officers working on the case, sometimes judges who are the ones who force victims to take money and go home. They say: "You don't have to stay, you don't have to wait, just take the money, get home quickly and it's over."

Kyaw Lin Oo, interpreter for victims of human trafficking

[Thai officials] negotiated the compensation down on behalf of the boat owner. They told us: "accept this amount or you will lose every penny and your case will go on for one or two years."



Khin Zaw Win, a recent trafficking victim

One of the most significant factors inhibiting the effective prosecution of persons involved in trafficking is the length of time it takes to process cases. Human trafficking cases usually take many years to progress through the courts. The outcome, when it arrives, is typically not in favour of the victims.¹¹¹ For victims of human trafficking residing in Government shelters, this is often an intolerably long time.¹¹² EJF's source suggested that this may be an orchestrated tactic designed to sap the motivation of those pursuing human trafficking cases. The length of time it takes for human trafficking cases to be processed by the courts certainly acts as one of the "systemic disincentives" identified by the US Department of State as discouraging victims of human trafficking from reporting their abuse to the Thai authorities.¹¹³

Over the last year, the Thai Government has remained reluctant to pursue influential individuals, particularly corrupt local officials, involved in the trafficking of persons. In January and February 2014, EJF followed up on the progress of the ongoing case of 14 Burmese victims of trafficking rescued from the port in Kantang, Trang. EJF found that the Thai owner of the boats and pier from which the victims were rescued has not been investigated in relation to the case. The local police force in Kantang revealed to EJF that, should no witnesses come forward to implicate business operators, the responsibility lies with the crewmaster. The crewmaster in this case, a Thai national. is currently serving a three and a half month sentence for 'sheltering undocumented migrants' and has evaded any charge related to the trafficking and forced labour of the migrants on his vessels. The boat and pier owner pleads ignorance of any wrongdoing and claims that Burmese brokers were responsible for the trafficking of workers and the extreme violence that occurred in his premises.¹¹⁴ EJF has discovered that the police failed to investigate four brutal executions of trafficked fishers at the pier in question, despite there reportedly being a number of witnesses and compelling evidence of the involvement of pier staff.

"

When we attended court, they arranged interpretation on the spot. The interpreter at the court hearings was the same one, the one we knew who worked for the boat owner as a fish collector. We refused to accept him. The boat owner only sent us his workers as interpreters.

- "

Khin Zaw Win, a recent trafficking victim

- 66 -

If you ask me, it shouldn't take this long. I reckon that the business owners try to prolong the case, to slow it down. They might be involved with officials who are responsible for the case and prolong it in order to make the victims lose their motivation to pursue the case.

Kyaw Lin Oo, interpreter for victims of human trafficking



The failure to prosecute and convict Thai business operators and corrupt officials undermines Thailand's efforts to combat human trafficking © EJF

EJF's 2013 The Hidden Cost report identified a shrimp pre-processing facility based in Samut Sakhon, the Chokphanlee factory, with major and systemic labour violations – including the use of trafficked and child labour. Despite EJF's findings, the owner Mr. Suphan – also a captain in the Royal Thai Police – has not faced any consequences or legal proceedings from the Thai authorities and continues to supply a major exporter in the region. No witnesses now seem willing to come forward. One Burmese woman interviewed by EJF stated that whilst she had initially pursued a case against Mr. Suphan, she dropped the charges due to slow legal procedures and out of fear for her and her family's personal safety.

THE CHOKPHANLEE SHRIMP FACTORY

It is not possible for a boat owner to be unaware of problems within their own business, within their own operation – as well as how to resolve them.

Nattawut Sangnak, fishing boat owner

I have not yet seen a business owner be punished or convicted in accordance with the law against human trafficking.

Kyaw Lin Oo, interpreter for victims of human trafficking

FAILURE TO IMPROVE VICTIM SUPPORT

"Employ a victim-centered approach to victim protection, including specialized services for child sex trafficking victims and labor trafficking victims, and increase incentives for victims to cooperate with law enforcement in the investigation and prosecution of trafficking cases"

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

In some cases, Thailand's treatment of those who are rescued or escape from the clutches of abuse and forced labour could be described as 'a criminalisation of the victim'.¹¹⁵ One source, who has worked closely with numerous male victims of labour trafficking, described to EJF how cramped conditions within shelters, arbitrary restrictions on personal activities such as reading, the indifference or outright hostility of shelter staff and an imposed lack of contact with their families at home has severe psychological effects. Many of these problems are compounded by the lack of a permanent interpreter amongst shelter staff. Interviews conducted by EJF identify life in the shelters as a key factor contributing to the decision of many victims to abandon their pursuit of justice and return home.

The opinions of shelter staff and victims rarely align. The shelter staff want to control the shelter but the victims don't want to be there. In the end, they want to live in freedom, go outside to wherever they want to go, buy whatever they want to buy. Some can't take it so they go home – they can't contact their families so they want to go back. They don't care if they win or not, they just want to go home and tell their parents that they are still alive.

Kyaw Lin Oo, interpreter for victims of human trafficking

UPDATE: THE KANTANG CASE

San Htike Win, 30

Ауе Ко Ко, 17



When I got in contact with my mum through a friend, she was so happy and begged me to come back. But I had to tell her that we can't leave the shelter – we have to stay here from sunrise to sunset. No one helps us. No organisations come to see us, like they did before. Some people are tired of it all and just want to go home. If I were the only one left, it would be best if I went home too.

I've been in this shelter for 11 months but I've only been to court twice. The criminals that were arrested have admitted their crimes but the Thai authorities are taking much longer to process our case than is necessary.

I really want to go home, to where my parents are. My desire to go back is getting stronger every day.

In January 2014, EJF followed up on the progress of the 14 victims rescued from Kantang in March 2013. Following their rescue, the men were initially held in the police station in Kantang, before being moved to a Government run shelter in Ranong. After 11 months in the shelter, they told EJF of their frustration at the way the case was progressing, their treatment as victims and their desperation to return home. Their frustration at the slow court process was exacerbated by the fact that the over 860km round trip to attend court often ended without them being questioned. They also failed to understand why the owner of the boats was excluded from the trial. Their case represents a live and ongoing example of the Thai Government's failure to support victims and facilitate an effective judicial process against perpetrators of trafficking. One victim told EJF of his intention to return home in March, regardless of whether the case was finished or not.

Khin Zaw Win, 47

Maung Toe, 36



We don't expect much anymore since both the Thai and Myanmar authorities haven't come to see us for a very long time. We go to court and come back to the shelter – it's been like this for almost one year now...We just want to go home as soon as possible.

If we go home by ourselves, they said they are going to arrest us. This is why they recorded our addresses [in Myanmar]... We don't dare go home on our own but they won't send us back either. No organisations come to see us. We are in the middle of nowhere.

Once the case was exposed, we thought we would be able to go home. But now we realise it is not as we thought. Over one year later, we feel very disappointed and hopeless.

We can't trust any organisation so we don't dare speak to just anyone. That would be suicide. Many organisations that have interviewed us have seemed like they are on our side. But, when we were in court, they took the other side. So we don't dare to trust anybody. Various people have come since we arrived here. They said they were from different organisations. They asked questions and got some information but never came back again... I don't think they were interested in our case. I reckon they were probably representing the boat owner or the court – they only asked what they would want to know.

The difficulty is that now the people at the shelter are different from the time when we arrived. They spoke warmly and politely to us at first. Now they don't want to talk to us at all. We don't want to stay here anymore. We are waiting for them to send us back to Myanmar. We are not happy to stay here.

ONGOING INCIDENCES OF ABUSE

This map represents the rescue operations from fishing boats conducted by one Bangkok-based organisation, the Myanmar Association of Thailand (MAT), between January 2013 and February 2014.

SAMUT SAKHON

RESCUE OPERATIONS: 2 RESCUED: 5 Most recent: 17/09/2013

CHA-AM RESCUE OPERATIONS: 1 RESCUED: 14 Most recent: 28/02/2013

THAILAND

Bangkok

SAMUT PRAKAN RESCUE OPERATIONS: 4 RESCUED: 17 Most recent: 09/09/2013

LAOS

CAMBODIA

Metor

SAMAE SAN RESCUE OPERATIONS: 12 RESCUED: 63 Most recent: 08/02/2014

Gulf of Thailand

9

KANTANG RESCUE OPERATIONS: 10 RESCUED: 102 Most recent: 27/08/2013

Andaman Sea



Trafficking victim, 21

The guys who brought us here were experts... We starved on the way but then they took us by police car and we were transferred to the pier. There we were sold.

"



This young man's story is all too common. Following many others from his area, at 20 years old he felt compelled to leave Myanmar in search of a well-paid job in Thailand. He arrived at the border town of Myawaddy and was soon befriended by a man named Ko Nge, who promised him a good job with overtime pay at a pineapple factory in Thailand.

After passing through two more brokers and paying approximately half of the fee upfront, he was ready to begin the long and dangerous trek through the forest into Thailand. On 11 March, 2013 he and 36 other Burmese migrants began a journey that, for some, would lead eventually to being sold onto Thai fishing boats; others wouldn't complete the journey at all. Three travelers were lost along the way, including an elderly man who was allegedly murdered for refusing to go on.

After making it through the forest, the group were divided into two groups at an unknown location and driven to Kamphaeng Phet, where they were split into smaller groups. One group of six were transferred into two marked police cars and driven by men in plain clothes, for the remainder of the journey to the Warasin Port in Samae San, Chonburi Province.

Realising he had been lied to, he refused to work on the boat. As the six men sat in the Thai broker's house, they were lured out one by one to 'help' with jobs outside and put onto the boat. When all six were aboard, the boat started its engines and headed to sea.

He worked on the boat, without pay, for 10 months. He and his fellow crew suffered abuse and violence at the hands of the boat's captain, including one attack that left him partially deaf.

Confined to the boat when in port, escape was impossible. Police officers returned or re-trafficked escaped workers to boat owners offering the best price. On 13 December 2013, he feigned illness and slept outside on a bridge. In the morning, he got on the first bus he could and made it to Pattaya, where a Thai man helped him to reach Mahachai.



Imprisoned at Sea

According to boat owners, local NGOs and migrant fishers – including victims of human trafficking – interviewed by EJF, the use of trafficked and forced labour aboard Thai vessels operating outside of Thai waters is widespread. Fishing in Malaysian, Indonesian and Burmese waters, and even going as far afield as Somalia and Russia, these Thai vessels stay out at sea for extended periods of time, sometimes years. Many, including one of the boats from which victims in the Kantang case escaped, engage in IUU fishing. A common practice by boats operating illegally is to assume the identity of another fishing vessel that is licensed or conceal their identity completely - these vessels are known as 'ghost ships' in Thai.^{116/117}

Larger vessels bring water, fuel and supplies to Thai fishing boats operating overseas and transport their catches to ports in Thailand. Whilst transhipments effectively allow vessels to stay at sea indefinitely, individual boats must nevertheless return to shore for repairs. By transhipping trafficked fishers between boats within the same fleet or selling crew members between boats at sea, unscrupulous Thai operators imprison fishers for years and minimise the risk of them being able to escape whilst close to shore.

Sometimes, life aboard the boats can lead to acts of desperation. In November 2013, Burmese crew member Than Zaw Htwe fought with Thai crew members in a bid to take over a Thai trawler anchored off the coast of Ranong, Thailand. The Thai captain and other crew had gone ashore on a carrier vessel when Than Zaw Htwe took the opportunity to seize the boat before surrendering to a Navy patrol in Burmese waters. According to Pol. Lt. Myo Win Hlaing of the Yangon Police, Than Zaw Htwe had been kept at sea for seven years, coming ashore only a few times, and had worked without receiving wages.¹¹⁸

Imprisoning migrant workers on vessels fishing in the high seas is not a new phenomenon. In 2008, Al Jazeera reported on a remote island in Indonesia's Maluku province where up to one thousand trafficked Burmese were eking out a precarious existence after escaping forced labour on Thai fishing vessels.¹¹⁹ Over the last three years, Cambodian, Malaysian and Indonesian authorities and NGOs have routinely rescued hundreds of trafficked fishers who have managed to swim ashore after fleeing Thai-flagged vessels; however, this number does not include the many others who drown while attempting to escape.^{120/121/122/123/124}

[But] more recently, trafficking has spread to Malaysia and Indonesia. Migrant workers are trafficked as they move from one place to another. In Indonesia, Myanmar people are being forced to work on fishing boats.

"

Deputy Police Col. Khin Maung Hla, Myanmar Anti-Human Trafficking Police Force¹²⁵

In Mahachai and Songkhla they trick people onto boats for two or three years and rotate them between vessels. They don't

"

go ashore. Now that's scary.

Thongsak Limwong, fishing boat owner



To avoid inspections, boats will tranship trafficked workers at sea away from authorities © EJF

A Thai Government spokesperson has previously argued that they cannot investigate incidents of abuse and murder aboard vessels operating outside of Thai jurisdiction.¹²⁶ While managing distant-water vessels presents challenges to flag States, the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) is explicit regarding the responsibilities of flag States to exercise its jurisdiction over ships flying its flag. In particular, Section 2b of Article 94 states that every State shall "assume jurisdiction under its internal law over each ship flying its flag and its master, officers and crew in respect of administrative, technical and social matters concerning the ship."¹²⁷

The trend however shows no sign of abating: in early 2013, eight Cambodian fishers who had been trafficked onto a boat and placed into debt bondage were rescued by the International Organization for Migration (IOM) and the Indonesian police from boats in the Aru Islands, near West Papua.¹²⁸ Testimony from repatriated Cambodian fishers reveals that some had spent upwards of nine years at sea in foreign waters.¹²⁹ As landbased enforcement measures intensify, it may be the case that Thailand's slave fleets simply go further out, for longer.



Sai Ko Ko

In March 2013, 21 year old Sai Ko Ko from Thanbyuzayat in Mon State, Myanmar, arrived in the Thai port town of Mahachai for the second time. The first time, two years ago, a Burmese broker had brought him from the border town of Mae Sot, promising an advanced payment of 30,000 baht (\$914) for a job on a fishing boat. When he arrived on the boat, Sai Ko Ko realised that he had been sold to a Thai captain.

Initially, the captain informed him that he would work for one year without wages to pay off the cost of 'buying' him. After the first year, he was told that he would have to work another year. The captain never revealed how much he had been sold for. After two years, and having given up all hope of a wage, Sai Ko Ko fell ill. He requested that he be allowed to rest for one of the 4-5 hour shifts. In response, he was beaten and thrown overboard.



[The captain] verbally abused me but I was so sick I couldn't work. He knocked me down, dragged me and threw me into the sea.



Sai Ko Ko ended up in an Indonesian immigration detention centre. After two months, he secured work on another Thai fishing boat by bribing one of the Burmese crew. This time, he hid in the hold of a transhipment vessel as it returned the boat's catch to port in Thailand. After concealing himself for five days he was discovered by the Thai crew, who released him as they disembarked in Mahachai.

If you're talking about a fish caught on a Thai boat that has gone overseas, that has gone to Malaysian waters, Indonesian waters or further afield, you're definitely talking about a fish tainted with forced labour.

"

Phil Robertson, Deputy Director, Human Rights Watch, Asia Division¹³⁰

REASONS FOR FAILURES

Lack of real political will

"Thailand was granted a waiver from an otherwise required downgrade to Tier 3 because the government has a written plan that, if implemented, would constitute making significant efforts to meet the minimum standards for the elimination of trafficking and is devoting sufficient resources to implement that plan"

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

Over the last year, the Thai Government has placed senior members of the Yingluck administration in charge of anti-human trafficking efforts.¹³¹ The Government has publicly highlighted its efforts to regularise undocumented migrant workers in the fishing industry, implement a new inspection regime and streamline the processing of human trafficking cases through the courts.^{132/133/134} The fact that these efforts have nevertheless failed to have a serious impact on how migrant labour in the Thai fishing industry is recruited, the inability of Thai officials to identify victims of trafficking and abuse and the unsatisfactory judicial process should force the international community to ask serious questions about the veracity of the Government's claims.

The US Department of State's 2013 TIP report highlights the tendency of Thai authorities to favour high-profile public announcements over concrete action.¹³⁵ After four years on the Tier 2 Watchlist, the Government remains reluctant to move beyond the superficial and the symbolic. Over the last year, it has equated efforts to prevent and suppress human trafficking with a campaign to regularise undocumented labour. It has failed to provide the necessary resources to undertake effective inspections and its judicial system continues to alienate victims of abuse in favour of those who traffic and abuse vulnerable migrants.

We need to catch the attention of business owners and get them on our side before we can find effective solutions. Consequently, we have started with the soft way, using political techniques to open dialogue and build understanding. If they don't respond, then we will act according to the law.



Endemic corruption

"Corruption remained widespread among Thai law enforcement personnel, creating an enabling environment for human trafficking to prosper. Allegations of trafficking-related corruption persisted during the year, including in cases of sex trafficking and forced labor of migrants"

> US Department of State 2013 Trafficking in Persons report

Over the last two years, Thailand has dropped 20 places on Transparency International's Corruption Perception Index.^{137/138} A 2012 research paper describes how the high degree of interconnectedness between the public and private sectors established over the last decade has resulted in close personal connections between business owners, politicians and civil servants from the local government level upwards.¹³⁹ Last year, the US Department of State noted that "convictions against public officials on corruption-related charges are rare, and the legal system offers inadequate deterrence against corruption".¹⁴⁰

In Thailand, local level corruption is endemic. One authoritative nationwide survey showed that Thais view Sub-District Administrative Organisations (SAO) as some of the most corrupt institutions in the country.¹⁴¹ These local level governance systems are often dominated by powerful quasi-official individuals known as Sub-District Chiefs. Through a complex system of patronage, Sub-District Chiefs are able to determine the outcome of elections for key local offices, including those of senior police officers. In one instance, EJF discovered that a Sub-District Chief, themself a fisheries magnate, was able to successfully mobilise enough support amongst local business owners in order to blockade a port area and bar entry to Government labour inspectors. In several of the port areas where human trafficking onto fishing boats is a major problem, EJF has identified close and public links between business operators and local government officials. The boat and pier owner implicated in the Kantang case is a recognised 'consultant' to the municipal authority - whose Mayor and Deputy Mayor are members of his immediate family.

EJF's investigation revealed that local officials extend significant protection and even assistance to unscrupulous brokers and business owners engaged in the trafficking and abuse of migrant workers. Brokers with 'big connections' are seldom arrested. The actions of Ko Myo, the ruthless Burmese broker exposed in EJF's Sold to the Sea report, were reportedly shielded from scrutiny by a senior officer in the local Immigration Police. At the same time, business owners operate with impunity. A senior officer in the Royal Thai Police involved in one highprofile human trafficking case in 2013 revealed to EJF that, immediately following the opening of the case, he received phone calls from numerous influential individuals within the province pressuring him not to investigate a prolific local businessman whose pier and fishing boats were implicated in the case. They told us that we were due to attend court the next day and asked us not to mention the boat owner's name before the court. They also asked us not to mention any information related to the boat owner, such as the boat's serial number and the name of the fish processing facility We were told that the boat owner was prepared to give us 'hush money' on our return [to Myanmar].

- 66

Boat owners would say to the police: "Bring them to me and I'll give you a good price"

A recently escaped trafficking victim

Khin Zaw Win, a recent trafficking victim

The 2013 TIP report also noted how Thai authorities actively enable trafficking networks to flourish. Over the last year, Thai authorities have been implicated in the systematic trafficking of Rohingya asylum seekers.^{142/143} Whilst multiple Government officials have been arrested, so far none have been convicted. One Senior Sergeant in the Royal Thai Police was simply dismissed from his post as a result of his involvement in human trafficking.¹⁴⁴ A trafficked Burmese migrant interviewed by EJF in February 2014, revealed how he and five other trafficked migrants were transported in police cars from a staging point in central Thailand to the port in Samae San, Rayong, and into the hands of a Thai trafficker. He also described how local police would capture migrants escaping the boats only to return them to the owner or re-traffic them onto another boat.

Corruption presents one of the biggest obstacles to effective anti-trafficking measures in Thailand. The Government's reluctance to pursue, prosecute and convict powerful individuals involved in trafficking networks sends a clear signal to the international community that Thailand is not prepared to fulfil its stated commitments or respond to the recommendations of foreign governments. So long as Thailand places the impunity of influential criminals above the basic rights of vulnerable migrants, its efforts to combat human trafficking will remain ineffective. Businesspeople who are powerful enough to "negotiate" with the Government – this is the problem which we cannot solve. When various policies are drafted, some businesspeople or business associations object to ensure that the policies are not implemented.

Somsak Tongwijit, Director of a Thailand-based organisation working to improve the welfare of migrants



Thailand's porous borders and endemic corruption fuel human trafficking © EJF

INTERNATIONAL TRADE ISSUES

Industry reluctance to modernise

The overwhelming majority of migrants in Thailand work for low-wages in 'difficult, dangerous and demeaning' occupations in the agricultural, construction and seafood industries.¹⁴⁵ Since the late 1980s, Thailand's rapid development and transition towards export-oriented industry has created a structural demand for labour. As the developmental impacts of a newlyindustrialising economy unfolded across Thailand, increasing prosperity made many Thais reluctant to work in low-paid, labour-intensive sectors. Instead, Thailand began to absorb foreign migrants from its relatively underdeveloped neighbours. This abundant supply of cheap foreign workers has created a distortion in the Thai labour market. It has disincentivised business owners from investing in more technologicallyadvanced production processes and has generated a strong dependence on migrant labour in many sectors.146/147 Within this context, labour trafficking has long been a problem in Thailand.¹⁴⁸ But now, as migrants become increasingly aware of the appalling conditions that pervade the Thai fishing industry and turn away from working on the boats, brokers and employers are increasingly resorting to unscrupulous methods to meet the labour demand.145

On average, registered foreign labourers contribute around 760 million baht (\$23.3m) to the Thai economy every year some 2.3 per cent of the country's GDP.¹⁵⁰ The contribution of undocumented migrants working in Thailand's grey economy remains unknown. Despite this, Thai authorities and business owners have colluded to create an atmosphere of hostility and exploitation that has systematically marginalised and alienated migrant communities resident within the country.¹⁵¹ Migrants to Thailand have long faced restrictions on their labour rights, mobility, unionisation, access to healthcare and education and even their reproductive rights.¹⁵² Over the last few decades, the Government's reluctance to enfranchise its migrant communities and integrate them into Thai society has supported an economic model which places a higher value on the lowcost production of commodities for export using marginalised and exploited labour than on the recognition of basic human rights. Thailand's ineffectual response to the problem of human trafficking within its fishing industry is not only emblematic of this neglect; it is a key factor contributing to its unwillingness to engage with the issue in a systematic and positive way.

Thailand's largely export-driven economy is the sixth largest in Asia and by far the largest in the region.¹⁵³ Thailand's seafood industry represents a significant foreign currency earner, with exports valued at \$7.3 billion in 2011, making it the third largest seafood exporter in the world.¹⁵⁴

There is growing consumer awareness of sustainability and human rights issues associated with the production of food and other consumer goods in many countries. Whilst there has been relatively widespread coverage of the environmental impacts of fishing for a number of years, there has been relatively limited coverage of the issues faced by the people who catch and process the fish. However, the last three to five years has seen a number of high profile articles and reports on human rights abuses in the Thai fishing industry, which have gone some way in raising awareness, and have led some consumers to initiate dialogue with retailers and brands, or stop buying some Thai seafood products altogether.

The general population are a part of this, the consumers. They need to realise that the food they get, the fish they eat, comes at the risk of another individual being tortured.

Somsak Tongwijit, Director of a Thailand-based organisation working to improve the welfare of migrants

Thai fishing boat owners have been reluctant to invest in labour-saving technology © EJF

"

Consumers will buy and eat fish as long as they can afford to. But if they knew about us, I think they would have sympathy and no longer consume these products.

San Htike Win, a recent trafficking victim

European Union

In 2012, the value of European Union seafood imports from Thailand exceeded \$1.15 billion (€835.5 million), with the UK representing approximately 30 per cent of this value, followed by Italy and Germany.¹⁵⁵

In March 2013, Thailand commenced Free Trade Agreement (FTA) talks with the European Union – Thailand's third largest trading partner – aimed at addressing regulatory issues, competition and sustainable development, among other things.¹⁵⁶ The EU and Thailand held their third round of FTA negotiations in Brussels on 9-13 December 2013 with the next round set for March 2014. Thailand's record on human trafficking and its apparent failure to address many associated issues may also have implications for the success of FTA talks with the EU. According to a 2011 Joint Communication from the European Commission, "the human rights situation in the partner country should be considered when the EU decides whether or not to launch or conclude FTA negotiations."¹⁵⁷

In September 2013, the European Commissioner for Trade, Karl De Gucht, responded to a written question regarding Thailand's human rights record in relation to the ongoing EU-Thai FTA negotiations submitted to the European Commission by Pat the Cope Gallagher MEP.¹⁵⁸ Mr De Gucht stated that the Commission "was deeply concerned by reports on human trafficking in the Thai fisheries sector" and stressed that "effective implementation of core labour standards, including the elimination of child labour and forced labour, should form an important part of the Trade and Sustainable Development chapter."¹⁵⁹

Further, the European Commission's Trade policy states that all bilateral trade agreements concluded by the EU should "contain provisions on Trade and Sustainable Development. These include adherence to key international labour and environment standards and agreements."160 For example, during recent partnership negotiations with countries such as Vietnam and Malaysia, the EU has included specific provision to address human rights and labour abuses. In the case of ongoing talks with Malaysia, the European Council, European Commission and European External Action Service made specific recommendations for the negotiations for an EU-Malaysia partnership and cooperation agreement, including a commitment "to protect and promote human rights and fundamental freedoms throughout the negotiations for an EU-Malaysia partnership and cooperation agreement, in particular the freedoms of expression, assembly and association, and sexual orientation and gender identity, and the promotion of ILO social and labour standards; to ensure the implementation of the human rights clause in any agreement."161

Similarly, the EU-Vietnam Partnership and Cooperation Agreement (PCA), signed in June 2012, explicitly provides for "the establishment of an effective and preventive policy against illegal immigration, smuggling of migrants and trafficking in human beings, including ways to combat networks of smugglers and traffickers and protect the victims of such trafficking."¹⁶²

United States

Thai seafood imports by the United States – Thailand's second largest trading partner – were valued at more than \$1.6 billion in 2013.¹⁶³

Unlike the EU, the US is not currently engaged in FTA talks after they were suspended in 2006 following the dissolution of the Thai Parliament and the subsequent military-led coup.¹⁶⁴ However, in 2012 Thailand expressed its desire to join the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) negotiations currently taking place.¹⁶⁵

In the past, the United States has employed FTAs and other trade related mechanisms to push for labour and human rights reform in partner countries. For example, the US-Colombia Trade Promotion Agreement (TPA), enacted on 15 May 2012, includes a 'Commitment to Protect Labor Rights' designed to address "concerns regarding protections for worker rights, violence against Colombian labor union members, and the prosecution of those who commit such violence."¹⁶⁶ The case made by the Office of the United States Trade Representative (USTR) in favour of an FTA with Colombia quoted then President George W. Bush on the important strategic implications of supporting democracies that promote human rights.¹⁶⁷



Our fight against human trafficking is one of the great human rights causes of our time, and the United States will continue to lead it.

President Barack Obama, September 25, 2012¹⁶⁸

More recently, USTR was involved in the suspension of Bangladesh's trade benefits under the Generalized System of Preferences (GSP) "in view of insufficient progress by the Government of Bangladesh in affording Bangladeshi workers internationally recognised labour rights."^{169/170}

While the Thai Government must address the shortcomings in their efforts to combat human trafficking and its related labour abuses, urgent action is also needed from governments and industry in the main export markets to ensure human rights and labour issues are adequately addressed. Major importers and retailers in the US and EU should use their influence to demand transparency and ensure the products they are selling are free from exploitation and human rights abuses.

CONCLUSION

The Thai seafood industry, its vital contribution to the country's economy and the corrupt officials who depend upon it are heavily reliant on the exploitative labour practices and poor working conditions integral to its business model. Poor and chaotic fisheries management have further exacerbated and entrenched the situation as severely reduced catch volumes resulting from decades of over-fishing require boats to spend more time at sea. The pressure this places on operators and business owners to make savings has perpetuated poor working conditions and kept wages low, resulting in a significant labour shortage as workers turn away from the industry. As employers struggle to meet this shortfall and continue fishing, many turn to trafficked workers; deceived, coerced and sometimes beaten into working aboard their boats.

The ongoing and systemic nature of this problem has been documented by EJF since 2012 and highlighted by governments, including the United States and European Union, who have provided detailed recommendations for tackling the issue. Recognising the international pressure and potential damage to the country's image and industry, the Thai Government has made a range of promises and commitments to address these concerns, including those laid out in the 2013 National Action Plan. However, implementation of these commitments, as well as efforts to address the recommendations articulated in the US Department of State's 2013 Trafficking in Persons Report, have failed to address fundamental issues such as endemic corruption, as well as poor enforcement, victim identification and support, working conditions and an inadequate migration policy.

The findings of EJF investigations laid out in this report – including interviews with a variety of stakeholders in the Thai fishing industry – demonstrate clearly the continued failings of the Government to earnestly and honestly address this serious issue. The case of the 14 men rescued from Kantang shows how the system continues to fail victims and inhibits prosecutions of offenders. Victims' frustration over lengthy periods spent in shelters, a lack of interpretation or legal support, an inability to work and a uniform mistrust of the Thai legal system and Thai authorities represent troubling barriers to Thailand's realisation of a truly victim-centred approach.

Similarly, endemic corruption both fuels trafficking and subverts the legal process designed to deter and punish offenders. Testimonies gathered by EJF allege direct police involvement in human trafficking as well a close relationship between officers and abusive employers, which included the return of escaped workers for a fee. The victims from the Kantang case also reported being offered 'hush money' ahead of their court appearance by individuals related to the owner of the boats. The wealthy and influential owner of those boats and the pier they were rescued from, where multiple murders are alleged to have occurred, has yet to be investigated.

It is clear that exploitative labour practices and abuse remain an integral part of the Thai seafood industry's business model. The continued failure by both Government and industry to act could have severe consequences for the sector and the wider Thai economy. Concerns voiced by consumers, traders and retailers in key importing nations can lead to voluntary market restrictions, as buyers will move away from the Thai suppliers until such time that abuses are proven to have been eradicated.

Effective Government action will require significant improvements in oversight and enforcement by Thai authorities as well as within the industry itself and by global buyers and retailers.

Far greater transparency and traceability are needed throughout the Thai seafood industry. This will require urgent commitments from governments and industry to apply the necessary pressure for immediate and effective action to combat slavery as well as forced and bonded labour.

This report finds that activities to suppress and prevent human trafficking in 2013 have remained misguided, occasionally incompetent and at times corrupted by the interests of powerful and influential individuals at the local and regional level. The report makes the case for Thailand's downgrade to Tier 3 of the US Department of State's Trafficking in Persons Report for 2014.



any specific laws or policies which are capable of assisting fishers. They may be trying to create them, but it's already too late for the people who are killed and dumped in the ocean every day.



of compelled service.

Luis CdeBaca, US Department of State Ambassador-at-Large to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons

A migrant fisher sorts trash fish aboard the Boonlarp 7. Poor fisheries management means boats have to stay at sea for longer. © EJF

24

RECOMMENDATIONS

The Thai Government must:

- Fully implement a comprehensive and integrated national action plan to prevent and suppress human trafficking that addresses the deficiencies in previous plans as well as their implementation.
- Ratify and implement the United Nations Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons (2000), as well as implementing the provisions of its own Anti-Trafficking in Persons Act (2008). Thailand should urgently build the capacity of the police, navy, immigration officials, prosecutors and labour inspectors to identify accurately and deal effectively with trafficking cases and ensure those responsible for human trafficking are held to account.
- Investigate and prosecute Thai nationals, particularly public
 officials and business owners, found to be involved in human
 trafficking in the fisheries sector. The Government must ensure
 that sanctions are proportionate and dissuasive, and that
 special attention is paid to combating the corruption that is
 integral to human trafficking in Thailand.
- Ratify and implement the 2007 ILO Work in Fishing Convention (No. 188), which establishes international standards for decent work and living conditions of those employed on fishing vessels. In addition, Thailand should ensure that there are robust systems to monitor the working conditions of those in the fishing industry, particularly those working at sea.
- Urgently address the serious failings in the current inspection programme both on land and at sea. Agencies responsible for inspections must be given sufficient resources to carry out their work, including through the provision of independent and competent interpreters who can assist in victim identification.
- Rapidly establish an institutional framework for regulating recruitment practices within Thailand's fishing industry, which addresses the shortcomings facing both migrant workers and employers within the current system.
- Fully implement the 2010 OHCHR 'Recommended Principles and Guidelines on Human Rights and Human Trafficking' and ensure that trafficking victims are adequately protected (also in accordance with Article 6 of the UN Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons). As stated in the principles, trafficking is a violation of human rights, and human rights principles must guide the behaviour of all those involved in trafficking cases.

- Immediately work to remove systemic disincentives that discourage victims from pursuing cases, including long stays in shelters and lengthy court proceedings. It is also necessary to provide adequate food, shelter, legal counsel and interpretation services to victims held by the authorities, particularly when assisting with prosecutions.
- Establish extensive partnerships to foster cooperation with relevant social and judicial agencies from neighbouring countries particularly those representing a source of trafficking victims such as Myanmar and Cambodia in the interest of information sharing and victim support, as expressed in Article 10 of the UN Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons (2000).
- Address the serious decline in the fisheries of the Gulf of Thailand and the Andaman Sea, by ensuring sustainable fisheries management, and effective Monitoring, Control and Surveillance (MCS). Immediate and decisive action should be taken to address IUU fishing by Thai fishing vessels, both in Thailand's Exclusive Economic (EEZ) and in other countries' jurisdictional waters.
- Ban transhipments at sea, which allow for fishing boats to be at sea for months, and sometimes years, at a time. Transhipment at sea allows fishing boats to escape proper regulation and increases the likelihood of human rights abuses and IUU fishing.

The international community should:

- The US Department of State, in consultation with local NGOs and migrant workers groups, should consider downgrading Thailand to Tier 3 of the 2014 TIP report ranking pending a full assessment of progress towards addressing the deficiencies highlighted in the 2013 TIP report, and the implementation of the 2013 National Action Plan to Prevent and Suppress Human Trafficking.
- The European Commission, European Parliament and Member States should ensure that concerns over human trafficking are specifically raised in the context of trade negotiations between the EU and Thailand, in accordance with commitments made by the European Commission.
- The European Commission should work with the Thai Government to address human trafficking in the fisheries sector, in line with the Action-Oriented Paper on strengthening the EU external dimension of action against trafficking in human beings: 'Towards Global EU Action Against Trafficking in Human Beings.'
- The UN FAO should urgently proceed with the development of a comprehensive Global Record of fishing vessels that will assign each industrial vessel a UVI and contain information on vessel ownership, fishing activities and fishing authorisations. Thailand should use the UVI as a means of monitoring and documenting working conditions onboard boats and compliance with fisheries laws. Boats involved in human trafficking should be refused fishing licenses.

The private sector should:

- Support international initiatives designed to increase transparency and traceability in seafood supply chains and specifically a Global Record of fishing vessels using International Maritime Organisation (IMO) numbers as appropriate Unique Vessel Identifiers (UVI).
- Commit to conclusively demonstrate that their supply chains are free from trafficking in persons and other human rights violations.
- Urgently investigate their Thai seafood supply chains, including for wild-caught fish and farmed shrimp. In particular retailers, brands and seafood companies should investigate the sustainability of the Thai fisheries in their supply chains, and their links to the human rights abuses highlighted in this report. This investigation should include "trash fish", which is supplied to shrimp farms as fishmeal.

Consumers should:

- Demand retailers commit to ensuring all seafood products are produced sustainably and without trafficked, forced or bonded labour.
- Demand "net to plate" traceability for all seafood products to ensure that environmental or social and human rights abuses are identified and removed from every stage of production.



1. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (2012). The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture http://www.fao.org/docrep/016/i2727e/i2727e.pdf 2. Department of Fisheries, Thailand (2013). Action Plan and Implementation by the Department of Fisheries in Addressing Labour Issues and Promoting Better Working Conditions in Thai Fisheries Industry http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/downloa d/367802a4be46d2f4132c7a028e50980f.pdf

3. Statistics provided by analysts at the Spanish Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Environment (MARM) on 24 January 2014 – original source: Eurostat 4. US National Marine Fisheries Service, Fisheries Statistics and Economics Division (2013). Imports 2012-2013: Thailand http://www.st.nmfs.noaa.gov/pls/webpls/trade_ prdct_cntry_ind.results?qtype=IMP&qyearfrom=2012&qyearto=2013&qprod_name=%25&

country=5490&goot=PRODUCT&goutput=TABLE 5. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---

asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf 6. Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF) (2013). Sold to the Sea: Human Trafficking in Thailand's Fishing Industry http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/Sold_to_ the_Sea_report_lo-res-v2.pdf

7. Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF) (2013). The Hidden Cost: Human Rights Abuses in Thailand's Shrimp Industry http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/shrimp_report_v44_lower_resolution.pdf

Accenture (2013). Exploitative Labor Practices in the Global Shrimp Industry http://humanityunited.org/pdfs/Accenture_Shrimp_Report.pdf

9. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf

asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf 10. Fishwise (2013). Trafficked: Human Rights Abuses in the Seafood Industry http://www.fishwise.org/images/pdfs/fishwise_human_rights_seafood_white_paper_ nov 2013.pdf

11. Undercurrent News (2012). 'Thai shrimp business "one foot in grave, other on banana peel" on labor issue', 13 November http://www.undercurrentnews.com/2012/ 11/13/thai-shrimp-business-one-foot-in-grave-other-on-banana-peel-on-labor-issue/ 12. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 -Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 13. Office of Anti-Trafficking in Persons Committee (2013). แผนปฏิบัติการป้องกันและปราบปร ามการค้ามนุษย ประจำปี 2556 http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/download/ ff5a717d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf

14. Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF) (2013). Sold to the Sea: Human Trafficking in Thailand's Fishing Industry http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/Sold_to_ the_Sea_report_lo-res-v2.pdf

15. Environmental Justice Foundation (EIF) (2013). The Hidden Cost: Human Rights Abuses in Thailand's Shrimp Industry http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/ shrimp report_v44_lower_resolution.pdf

16. Accenture (2013). Exploitative Labor Practices in the Global Shrimp Industry http://humanityunited.org/pdfs/Accenture_Shrimp_Report.pdf 17. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working

conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf

18. Fishwise (2013). Trafficked: Human Rights Abuses in the Seafood Industry http://www.fishwise.org/images/pdfs/fishwise_human_rights_seafood_white_paper_ nov_2013.pdf

 Undercurrent News (2012). 'Thai shrimp business "one foot in grave, other on banana peel" on labor issue', 13 November http://www.undercurrentnews.com/2012 11/13/thai-shrimp-business-one-foot-in-grave-other-on-banana-peel-on-labor-issue/ 20. Schulz, K. G. (2012). An Assessment of the Effectiveness of Protection Mechanisms for Migrant Workers: A Case Study of Fishermen from Myanmar in Thailand, ICIRD http://www.icird.org/2012/files/papers/Kelly%20Glenn%20Schulz.pdf

21. Chantavanich, S. et al (2007). Mitigating Exploitative Situations of Migrant Workers in Thailand, Asian Research Center for Migration (ARCM). Chulalongorn University: Bangkok
 International Labour Organization (ILO) (2010). Agenda for labour migration policy in 22. International tabbul organization (LD) (2010). Agenda for fabout inplation points in Thailand: Towards long-term competitiveness http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/ public/---asia/----ro-bangkok/----sro-bangkok/documents/publiciation/wcms_145130.pdf 23. Human Rights Watch (2010) From Tiger to Crocodile: Abuse of migrant workers in Thailand http://www.htw.org/sites/default/files/reports/thailand0210webwcover_0.pdf 24. Accenture (2013). Exploitative Labor Practices in the Global Shrimp Industry

http://humanityunited.org/pdfs/Accenture_Shrimp_Report.pdf 25. International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2011). Thailand Migration Report 2011 http://www.un.or.th/documents/tmr-2011.pdf 26. Department of Fisheries, Thailand (2008). The Master Plan: Marine Fisheries

Management of Thailand http://www.fisheries.go.th/planning/files/Marine%20 Master%20Plan.pdf

27. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (2009). National Fishery Sector Overview Thailand ftp://ftp.fao.org/Fi/DOCUMENT/fcp/en/FI_CP_TH.pdf 28-29. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/--asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf

สงสุภาคาเป็นสมุญหน้า Journetta กับขับทุกหน่ายงานแก้ไปบูหาค้ามนุษย์จริงจัง', October 19 31. Matichon (2013). 'ยิ่งลักษณ์กำชับทุกหน่วยงานแก้ปัญหาค้ามนุษย์จริงจัง', October 19 http://www.matichon.co.th/news_detail.php?newsid=1382080744&grpid=&catid=01&s

ubcatid=0100 32. ASTV Manager Online (2013). 'ตั้ง 3 ทีมจัดระบบแรงงานต่างด้าว รัฐเดินหน้าแก้ปัญหาเ 9 September http://www.manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9560000113136 33. Ministry of Labour, Thailand (2013). 'Ministry of Labour moves to solve human trafficking problem; Plans meeting with fishing operators on July 31', 30 July http://www.mol.go.th/en/content/ministry-labour-moves-solve-human-traffickingproblem-plans-meeting-fishing-operators-july-3 34. EJF investigations, 2012-2014

35-36. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 35-50. United states Department of state guite 2015). Hantching in Persons Report 2015 - Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 37. Office of Anti-Trafficking in Persons Committee (2013). ແຜນຝິງນັດກາງນ້ອກກັນແລະປາງານປາ າມກາງຕາມນຸຍາມ ປາຊາວົງໄປ 2556 http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/download/ ff5a117d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf

38. EJF interview, 2014

39. Environmental Justice Foundation (EJF) (2013), Sold to the Sea: Human Trafficking in Thailand's Fishing Industry http://ejfoundation.org/sites/default/files/public/Sold_to_ the_Sea_report_lo-res-v2.pdf

40. EJF interview, 2014

 Kasztelan, M. (2013). 'Thailand: British rights activist says defamation case 'politically motivated'', 12 November http://asiancorrespondent.com/115717/thailand-britishrights-activist-hall-says-defamation-case-politically-motivated/ 42. CNN (2013). 'Thai Navy sues Phuketwan journalists over Rohingya trafficking report',

12 December http://edition.cnn.com/2013/12/22/world/asia/thailand-media-defamation/ 43. Royal Thai Government (2007). พระราชบัญญัติวาดายกระทำผิดเกี่ยวกับคอมพิวเตอร์ http://www.humanrights.asia/countries/thailand/laws/computer%20crimes%20act%20 thai.pdf/at download/file

44. Charoen, Davusin (2012), 'Analysis of the Computer Crime Act in Thailand', International Journal of Information Communication and Technology Research, Volume 2 Mc. 6, June 2012, http://esjournals.org/journaloftechnology/archive/vol2no6/vol2no6_7.pdf
 45. Bangkok Post (2013), 'Briton Hall faces third libel charge', Bangkok Post,
 30 September, 2013, http://www.bangkokpost.com/lite/reakingnews/372188/favicon.ico

46. CNN (2013), 'Thai navy sues Phuketwan journalists over Rohingya trafficking report', CNN, 23 December 2013, http://edition.cnn.com/2013/12/22/world/asia/thailandmedia-defamation/

47. Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (2011). 'Thailand/ Freedom of expression: UN expert recommends adjustment of lèse majesté laws' 10 October http://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID= 11478&LangID=E

48. Fisheries and Aquaculture Department, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (2012), The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations: Rome http://www.fao.org/docrep/016/ i2727e/i2727e.pdf

49. Department of Fisheries, Thailand (2013). Action Plan and Implementation by the Department of Fisheries in Addressing Labour Issues and Promoting Better Working Conditions in Thai Fisheries Industry http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/downloa d/367802a4be46d2f4132c7a028e50980f.pdf 50. ILO (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector

http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/ publication/wcms_220596.pdf

51. Asia-Pacific Ecomic Cooperation Fisheries Working Group (APEC) (2008), Assessment of Impacts of IUU Fishing in the Asia-Paciic, http://www.imcsnet.org/imcs/ docs/apec_2008_iuu_fishing_assessmt_se_asia.pdf 52. Department of Fisheries, Thailand (2008). The Master Plan: Marine Fisheries

Management of Thailand http://www.fisheries.go.th/planning/files/Marine%20 Master%20Plan.pdf

53. Department of Fisheries, Thailand (2011). Annual Report 2011 http://www.fisheries.go.th/marine/KnowladgeCenter/CPUE/ANNUALREPORT2011.pdf 54. EJF interview, 2014

55-57. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/--saia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf 58. EJF investigation, 2014 59. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 -

Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 60. United Nations Inter-Agency Project on Human Trafficking (UNIAP) (2009). Exploitation of Cambodian Men at Sea http://www.no-trafficking.org/reports_docs/

siren/siren cb3.pdf 61. Palmstrom, B. (2014). 'Forced to fish: Slavery on Thailand's trawlers', BBC News

Magazine, 23 January http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-25814718 62. United Nations Inter-Agency Project on Human Trafficking (UNIAP) (2012). Estimating Labor Trafficking: A study of Burmese migrant workers in Samut Sakhon, Thailand http://www.no-trafficking.org/reports_docs/estimates/uniap_estimating_labor_

trafficking_report.pdf 63-65. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working

conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf

66. Vasuprasat, P. (2010). Agenda for labour migration policy in Thailand: Towards longterm competitiveness http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---sro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_145130.pdf

ff5a717d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf 68. ASTV Manager Online (2013). ำกาจ.เปิดให้นายจ้างประมงจดทะเบียนแรงงานต่างด้าวปื่น

2 รอบ', 12 September http://manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9560000115070 69. Ministry of Labour, Thailand (2014). 'Deputy Permanent Secretary For Labour Inspects Fishery Workers In Samut Sakhon Province', 9 January http://www.mol.go.th/ en/content/deputy-permanent-secretary-labour-inspects-fishery-workers-samutsakhon-province

70. Matichon (2013). '"เฉลิม" ตั้ง 2 ทีมแก้ปัญหาค้ามนุษย์ "ปราบปราม–ติดตามคืบหน้าคดี"', 15 October http://www.matichon.co.th/news_detail.php?newsid=1381830049&grpid=& catid=19&subcatid=1904

71. Office of Anti-Trafficking in Persons Committee (2013). แผนปฏิบัติการป้องกันและปราบปร ามการค้ามนุษย์ ประจำปี 2556 http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/download/

ff5a717d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf 72. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 -Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 73. Office of Anti-Trafficking in Persons Committee (2013). แผนปฏิบัติการป้องกันและปราบปร ามการค้ามนุษย์ ประจำปี 2556 http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/download/ ff5a717d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf

74. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 -Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 75. ASTV Manager Online (2013). 'ดัง 3 ทีมจัดระบบแรงงานต่างด้าว

รัฐเดินหน้าแก้ปัญหาค้ามนุษย์, 9 September http://www.manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews. aspx?NewsID=9560000113136

76–77. Matichon (2013). 'นายกฯ ห่วงค้ามนุษย์ให้ ก.แรงงาน เปิดจดทะเบียนต่างด้าวรอบใหม่' 20 November http://www.matichon.co.th/news_detail.php?newsid=1384934336&grpid =&catid=19&subcatid=1904

78. ASTV Manager Online (2013). 'กกจ.เปิดให้นายจ้างประมงจดทะเบียนแรงงานต่างด้าวยื่น 2 รอบ', 12 September http://manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9560000115070 79. Matichon (2013). 'ก่กจ. ย่ายศูนย์ประสานง่านแรงงานประมงหลังมะกันแสดงความกังวล', 1 November http://www.matichon.co.th/news_detail.php?newsid=1383281760&grpid=&c atid=198subcatid=1904 80. International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2011). Trafficking of Fishermen in

Thailand https://www.iom.int/jahia/webdav/shared/shared/mainsite/activities/ countries/docs/thailand/Trafficking-of-Fishermen-Thailand.pdf 81. EJF interviews, 2014

81: bf: interviews, 2014 82. National News Bureau of Thailand (2013). 'อธิบด์กรมสารัสด์การและคุ้มครองแรงงาน เผยประเทศสหรัฐอเมร์กา จัดอินดับของประเทศใทย อยู่ในขั้นเฝาระวัง เนื่องจากมีการใช้แรงงานต่างด้าว และแรงงานเด็ก', 15 July http://thainews.prd.go.th/centerweb/news/NewsDetail?NT01_ NewsID=TNSOC5612150010030

83. Royal Thai Government (2013). 'Statement by H.E. Ms Yingluck Shinawatra, Prime Minister of the Kingdom of Thailand, at the 24th Session of the Human Rights Council on 9 September 2013, Geneva', http://www.thaigov.go.th/en/speech-a-press-release/ item/79758-statement-by-he-ms-yingluck-shinawatra-prime-minister-of-the-kingdom-of-thailand-at-the-24th-session-of-the-human-rights-council-on-9september-2013-geneva.html 84. EJF investigation, 2014

85. Huguet, J., Chamratrithirong, A. & Natali, C. (2012). Thailand at a Crossroads: Challenges and Opportunities in Leveraging Migration for Development http://www.migrationpolicy.org/pubs/LeveragingMigration.pdf

86. Irrawaddy (2014). 'Burmese migrants advised to return as Thai work visas expire', 31 January http://www.irrawaddy.org/burma/burmese-migrants-advised-return-thaiwork-visas-expire.html

87. ASTV Manager Online (2014). 'รง.ตรวจเรือประมงเริ่มสมทรสาคร ลั่นเอาผิดหากจ้างเด็กต่ำกว่า 15 fl', 8 January http://manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9570000002647 88. ASTV Manager Online (2014). 'ตราจเรือประมงสมุทรสาคร คาดใช้แรงงานต่างด้าวเด็ก', 9 January http://www.manager.co.th/QOL/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9570000003089 89. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 -Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 90. RYT9 (2014). "รามงานพิเศษ : กลัร.เดินหนาตราจแรงงานเรือประมงกอนสหรัฐกิดกันการคา", 19 February http://www.ryt9.com/s/nnd/1839252 91. Palmstrom, B. (2014). 'Forced to fish: Slavery on Thailand's trawlers', BBC News

92. ASTV Manager Online (2014). 'ดราจเรือประมงสมุทรสาคร คาดใช้แรงงานต่างด้าวเด็ก 9 January http://www.manager.co.th/QOL/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9570000003089 93. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 94. Office of Anti-Trafficking in Persons Committee (2013). แผนปฏิบัติการป้องกันและปราบปร ามการค้ามนุษย์ ประจำปี 2556 http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/download/ ff5a717d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf

95. ASTV Manager Online (2014). 'กสร.เผยผลตรวจแรงงานประมง พบจ้างงานต่างด้าาผิด กม.77 คน', 23 January http://www.manager.co.th/qol/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9570000008711 96. ASTV Manager Online (2014). 'ตราจเรือประมงสมุทรสาคร คาดใช้แรงงานต่างด้าวเด็ก', 9 January http://www.manager.co.th/QOL/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9570000003089 97. EIF interview. 2014

98. Palmstrom, B. (2014). 'Forced to fish: Slavery on Thailand's trawlers', BBC News Magazine, 23 January http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-25814718 99. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013

http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210737.pdf 100.Office of Anti-Trafficking in Persons Committee (2013). แผนปฏิบัติการป้องกันและปราบป รามการค้ามนุษย์ ประจำปี 2556 http://www.nocht.m-society.go.th/album/download/ ff5a717d648d3f386be4ccff98fd4928.pdf

101. EJF interviews, 2014 102. Palmstrom, B. (2014). 'Forced to fish: Slavery on Thailand's trawlers', BBC News Magazine, 23 January http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-25814718

103. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 -Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf 104. United States Department of State (2012). Thailand 2012 Human Rights Report http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/204453.pdf

105. National Anti-Corruption Commission of Thailand (2010). National Anti-Corruption Strategy: Summary and Conclusions http://www.nacc.go.th/download/doc/National%20 Anti-Corruption%20Strategy.pdf

Public Sector in Thailand, Perceptions and Experience of Households:

Report of a nationwide survey http://info.worldbank.org/etools/docs/library/18481/ thailand_30aug2000.pdf

107. Transparency International (2013). Global corruption Barometer, Thailand http://www.transparency.org/gcb2013/country/?country=thailand

108. EJF interview, 2013 & 2014 109. EJF interviews, 2014 110. EJF interviews, 2013

111-112. EJF interviews, 2014 113. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013

http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210737.pdf 114-115. EJF interviews, 2014

116. EJF investigations, 2014

117. International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2011). Trafficking of Fishermen in Thailand https://www.iom.int/jahia/webdav/shared/shared/mainsite/activities/

countries/docs/thailand/Trafficking-of-Fishermen-Thailand.pdf 118. Yangon Media Group (2014). 'A Burmese worker who drove away a fishing ship to his country is being investigated in court', 28 January http://bit.ly/liLHQKp 119. Al Jazeera (2008). 'Murder at Sea: Runaway Burmese fishermen struggle to survive

general/2008/08/200882917912777575.html 120. IRIN News (2011). 'Cambodia Thailand: Men trafficked into "slavery" at sea',

29 August http://www.irinnews.org/report/93606/cambodia-thailand-men-traffickedinto-slavery-at-sea

Eleven (2013). 'Human trafficking mainly occurring in China and Thailand', 2 December http://elevenmyanmar.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=4299: human-trafficking-mainly-occurring-in-china-and-thailand&catid=44&Itemid=384 121. The Phnom Penh Post (2011). 'Hell on the high seas', 20 June

http://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/hell-high-seas 122. The Phnom Penh Post (2011). 'Trafficked fishermen rescued in Indonesia',

18 November http://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/trafficked-fishermen-rescuedindonesia

123. The Phnom Penh Post (2012). 'Spate of abuses continues',

9 March http://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/spate-abuses-continues 124. Service, S & Palmstrom, B (2012). 'Confined to a Thai Fishing Boat, for Three Years',

National Public Radio, 19 June http://www.npr.org/2012/06/19/155045295/confinedto-a-thai-fishing-boat-for-three-years 125. Eleven (2013). 'Human trafficking mainly occurring in China and Thailand', 2

125. Eleven (2013). Human transching manny occurring in china and in analari , 2 December. http://elevennyanmar.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id =4299:human-trafficking-mainly-occurring-in-china-and-thailand&catid=44<emid=384 126. Al Jazeera (2008). 'Murder at Sea: Runaway Burmese fishermen struggle to survive on the Indonesian island of Tual', 29 August http://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/ general/2008/08/20088291791277575.html 127. United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS). Part VII-High Seas http://

ww.un.org/depts/los/convention_agreements/texts/unclos/part7.htm 128. International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2013). 'Trafficked Cambodian Fishermen Head Home from Remote Indonesian Waters', 15 January http://www.iom.int/ cms/en/sites/iom/home/news-and-views/press-briefing-notes/pbn-2013/pbn-listing/trafficked-cambodian-fishermen-h.html

129. International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2013). Trafficked to Sea: IOM Cambodia's Repatriation Program https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pzZQHdGI8kE 130. Palmstrom, B. (2014). 'Forced to fish: Slavery on Thailand's trawlers', BBC News Magazine, 23 January http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine_25814718 131. ASTV Manager Online (2013). 'ທີ່ 3 ກິມລັກຮະນຸມພຽບນານທາງທາງ

รัฐเดินหน้าแก้ปัญหาคามนุษย์, 9 September http://www.manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews. aspx?NewsID=9560000113136

132. ASTV Manager Online (2013). 'กกจ.เปิดให้นายจ้างประมงจดทะเบียนแรงงานต่างด้าวยื่น 2 รอบ', 12 September http://manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews.aspx?NewsID=9560000115070

133, ASTV Manager Online (2014). "รงเอราจเรือประมงเริ่มสมุทรสาคร สันเอาผิดหากจางเด็กด่ากว่า 15 ป', 8 January http://manager.co.th/Qol/ViewNews. aspx?NewsID=957000002647

134. Matichon (2013). ""เฉลิม" ตั้ง 2 ทีมแก้ปัญหาค้ามนุษย[®] "ปราบปราม~ติดตามคืบหน้าคดี", 15 October http://www.matichon.co.th/news_detail.php?newsid=1381830049&grpid= &catid=19&subcatid=1904

135. United States Department of State (June 2013). Trafficking in Persons Report 2013 – Country Narrative T-Z http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210742.pdf

136. Daily News (2013). "เลลิม" สังเอกซาย์ ห้องแถวดามนุษย์ เรียกนายจางประมง-เย็บเสื้อมากลอม 31 ก.ค.พี่, 30 July http://bit.ly/MfUQ08
 137. The Nation (2011). 'Thailand's ranking shows decrease in corruption levels', 1 December http://www.nationmultimedia.com/politics/Thailands-ranking-shows-

1 beender http://www.natommedia.com/pointes/mananes-anking-snows-decrease-in-corruption-lev-30171043.html 138. Thai PBS (2013). 'Thailand slips in global corruption survey', 4 December http://englishnews.thaipbs.or.th/thailand-slips-global-corruption-survey/ 139. Tangsupvattana, A. (2012). Political De-Development, Corruption and Governance in Thailand http://www2.gsid.nagoya-u.ac.jp/blog/anda/files/2012/01/2_aketangsupvattama2.pdf

140. US Department of State (2013). 2013 Investment Climate Statement - Thailand

http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/ics/2013/204745.htm 141. Phongpaichit, P., Treerat, N., Chaiyapong, Y., Baker, C. (2000). Corruption in the Public Sector in Thailand, Perceptions and Experience of Households: Report of a nationwide survey http://info.worldbank.org/etools/docs/library/18481/ thailand_30aug2000.pdf

thailand_30aug2000.pdf 142. Szep, J. & Marshall, A.R.C. (2013). 'Special report – Thailand secretly dumps Myanmar refugees into trafficking rings', Reuters, 5 December http://in.reuters.com/article/2013/12/05/thailand-rohingya-idlNDEE9B401120131205 143. Szep, J. & Marshall, A.R.C. (2013). 'Special report – Thai authorities implicated in Rohingya Muslim smuggling network', Reuters, 17 July http://www.reuters.com/ article/2013/07/17/us-myanmar-exodus-specialreport-idUSBRE96G02520130717 144. Phuketwan (2013). 'Crooked policeman sacked as officials acknowledge his link to accused trafficker', 13 July http://phuketwan.com/tourism/crooked-policeman-sacked-officials-acknowledge-link-accused-trafficker-18432/ 145. International Organization for Mioration (IOM) (2011). Thailand Migration Report

145. International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2011). Thailand Migration Report 2011 http://www.un.or.th/documents/tmr-2011.pdf

146. Vasuprasat, P. (2010). Agenda for labour migration policy in Thailand: Towards long-term competitiveness http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---bangkok/---sro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_145130.pdf --asia/---ro-

147. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---

asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf 148. Phongpaichit, P. (1997). 'Trafficking in People in Thailand', Transnational Organized Crime 3(4): 74-104

149. International Labour Organization (ILO) (2013). Employment practices and working conditions in Thailand's fishing sector http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_220596.pdf

150. Pholphirul, P. & Rukumnuaykit, P. (2010). 'Economic contribution of migrant workers to Thailand', International Migration 48(5): 174–202
 151. Human Rights Watch (2010) From Tiger to Crocodile: Abuse of migrant workers in

Thailand http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/thailand0210webwcover_0.pdf 152. Pollock, J., Pearson, R. & Kusakabe, K. (2010). Policy brief and recommendation on undocumented labour migration in Thailand http://www.polis.leeds.ac.uk/assets/files/ research/policy-brief-recommendation-undocumented-labour-migration-thailand.pdf 153. World Bank (2011). Gross Domestic Product, 2011

http://databank.worldbank.org/databank/download/GDP.pdf 155. Statistics provided by analysts at the Spanish Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Environment (MARM) on 24 January 2014 - original source: Eurostat 156. European Commission (2013). 'EU and Thailand launch negotiations for Free Trade

Agreement' MEMO/13/179 http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-13-179_en.htm 157. European Commission (2011). 'Human Rights and Democracy at the Heart of EU External Action – towards a more effective approach' Joint Communication to the

External Action - towards a more energive approach joint Communication to the European Parliament and the Council, Brussels http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/ LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2011:0886:FIN:EN:PDF 158. Parliamentary Questions (2013). 'Question for written answer to the Commission, Rule 117, Pat the Cope Gallagher (ALDE), Subject: Trade agreements and human rights', 22 July http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-%2f%2fEp%2f%2fTEXT%2bWQ%2bE-2013-008945%2b0%2bDOC%2bXML%2bV0%2f%2fEN&

language=EN

159. Parliamentary Questions (2013). 'Answer given by Mr De Gucht on behalf of the Commission', 16 September 2013 http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers. do?reference=E-2013-008945&language=EN 160. European Commission, Trade (2014). 'EU trade policy and sustainable development',

http://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/policy-making/sustainable-development/ 161. European Parliament (2013). 'European Parliament resolution of 11 September 2013

containing its recommendation to the Council, the Commission and the EEAS on the

negotiations for an EU-Malaysia partnership and cooperation agreement', 11 September http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP// TEXT+TA+P7-TA-2013-0367+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN 162. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Viet Nam and the EU Delegation to Viet Nam (2012).

Framework Agreement on comprehensive partnership and cooperation between the European Union and its member states, of the one part, and the Socialist Republic of Vietnam, of the other part http://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/vietnam/documents/eu_ vietnam/pca.pdf

163. US National Marine Fisheries Service, Fisheries Statistics and Economics Division 2013. Imports 2012-2013: Thailand http://www.st.nmfs.noaa.gov/pls/webpls/trade_ prdct_cntry_ind.results?qtype=IMP&qyearfrom=2012&qyearto=2013&qprod_name=%25& qcountry=5490&qsort=PRODUCT&qoutput=TABLE 164. Office of the United States Trade Representative (USTR) (2014). Thailand

http://www.ustr.gov/countries-regions/southeast-asia-pacific/thailand 165. Kensley, J. (2012). 'Thailand's Quest To Join the TPPA Will Strengthen Opposition',

Scoop, 20 November http://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WO1211/S00295/thailands-

quest-to-join-the-tppa-will-strengthen-opposition.htm 166. Office of the United States Trade Representative (USTR) (2014). US-Colombia Trade Agreement http://www.ustr.gov/uscolombiatpa/facts 167 Office of the United States Trade Representative (USTR) (2008). The Case for the US-

Colombia Free Trade Agreement http://www.ustr.gov/archive/assets/Trade_ Agreements/Bilateral/Colombia_FTA/asset_upload_file901_13713.pdf Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (2012). The State of

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (2012). The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture http://www.fao.org/docrep/016/i2727e/i2727e.pdf 168. The White House, Office of the Press Secretary (2012), 'Remarks by the President to the Clinton Global Initiative', New York, 25 September 2012, http://www.whitehouse. gov/the-press-office/2012/09/25/remarks-president-clinton-global-initiative 169. US Department of State (2014). 'Assistant U.S. Trade Representative for Labor Remarks on Worker's Rights and Safety in Bangladesh', 11 February http://www.humanrights.gov/2014/02/11/assistant-u-s-trade-representative-for-labor-remarks-on-workers-rights-and-safety-in-bangladesh/ 170. US Department of State (2013). 'U.S. Government on Labor Rights and Factory Safety in Bangladesh', 19 luly http://www.humanrights.gov/2013/07/19/u-s-government-

Safety in Bangladesh', 19 July http://www.humanrights.gov/2013/07/19/u-s-government-on-labor-rights-and-factory-safety-in-bangladesh/



"Consumers will buy and eat fish as long as they can afford to. But if they knew about us, I think they would have sympathy and no longer consume these products."

San Htike Win

EJF, 1 Amwell Street, London, EC1R 1UL, United Kingdom Tel +44 (0) 207 239 3310 | Email: info@ejfoundation.org www.ejfoundation.org | Registered charity, No. 1088128



Protecting People and Planet